TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD
MINUTES OF THE APRIL 13TH, 2017 MEETING


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their regularly scheduled Town Board Meeting on Thursday, April 13th, 2017.  The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM and asked for a moment of silence to remember our veterans and service personnel in war zones in Mideast.
Roll Call:
Joseph Norton – present




Mary Weinberger – present



Linda Eurich – present




Mark D’Agostino – present




Ryan Orton – present
Also in attendance was Attorney for the Town Karen Hagstrom.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: Michael Shafer, Decker Road – read a statement on behalf of Greg Bull who could not attend: that the State Comptroller’s Office recommends annual audits and was wondering that since the Town Clerk’s was already done, when would the other offices have their audits by an outside firm?
LIAISON REPORTS: Councilman Orton said that he could not attend the CAC’s March meeting but that for April, they would be meeting next week.  For Community events: The Forever Young Club would be meeting on Tuesday 4/18 at 1pm at the Town Hall; the Grange would be having a spring penny social on April 22nd and a ham dinner on April 23rd; The Library was having a lecture on “Healthy Living for the Brain and Body”, sponsored by the Alzheimer’s Association on April 26th, and a Master Gardener would be presenting information on a bird and butterfly garden on May 6th.  Lastly, the UCC would be having a roast beef dinner on April 29th.
Councilman D’Agostino reported that the Easter Egg hunt had 50 participants last week, that Little League opening day was this Saturday the 15th, and that the Rec. Director was working closely with the Highway Department to get everything ready by Memorial Day weekend.
Councilwoman Eurich reported that the ZBA had granted two variances, for a non-conforming lot on Grist Mill Lane and a pre-existing house addition on Hammond Road.  They also wrote a letter of support for the Town Board to grant a waiver from the Solar Moratorium for a homeowner on Conklin Hill Road.
Councilwoman Mary Weinberger reported that the Planning Board had an informational hearing on a re-development of a parcel on Route 82 into a convenience store and gas station.  The Library was also granted an extension to their former approvals.
Supervisor Norton reported that a potential lawsuit had been settled in the Town’s favor because another party involved was insured and the Town was not responsible for a bleacher accident.  He added that the D.C. Office of the Aging would be again having their senior summer picnic at the Pine Plains Lions Pavilion which has always been subsidized by the individual towns.
MOTION TO ACCEPT AGENDA: A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to accept the agenda.  Councilman D’Agostino asked that a #9 be added to appoint a Rec. Commission member.  Mr. Norton then added a #12 and a #13, to install a time clock system at the Transfer Station, and for Saturday and evening hours at the Town Hall.  With these additions noted, the motion was made again by the Supervisor, seconded by Councilman D’Agostino.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes.
NEW BUSINESS:
1. and 2. PROPOSED LOCAL LAW #1 OF 2017: The following resolution, #4A of 2017, was read by Attorney Hagstrom:  
                           RESOLUTION #4A of 2017 To Adopt Local Law #1 of 2017
A SECOND SIX (6) MONTH MORATORIUM ON
SOLAR ENERGY FARMS AND SOLAR ENERGY PANELS

IN THE TOWN OF STANFORD
Motion made by: Supervisor Joseph Norton
Seconded by: Councilwoman Linda Eurich
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WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford [the “Town”], has adopted Zoning as a comprehensive codification to address orderly development in the Town of Stanford, which is codified in Town Code, Zoning, Section 164, and 


WHEREAS, the Town has been presented with applications by individuals and/or businesses who seek to place Solar Energy Panels in “solar farms” or other arrays for the collection of solar energy, and 


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has been presented with concerns from residents and others regarding the aesthetics, development, placement, and other issues surrounding solar energy farms and panels, and such concerns are not addressed in the current subdivision and land use or planning regulations of the Town Code, and


WHEREAS, the Town realizes the need for orderly development of land, consistent with its Master Plan, and to consider development for the current and future times, which must be balanced with the other concerns of the residents and people in the Town of Stanford, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford seeks, through its Zoning Code, Subdivision of Land, Land Use Regulations and its Master Plan, to preserve the essential character of the Town, balancing such interests with those of its residents, and 


WHEREAS, the Town seeks to revise its Zoning Code, Subdivision of Land and Land Use Regulations to update it consistent with the needs and concerns of the Town and its residents, and 


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has received inquiries into the placement of solar energy farms and panels which will entail the creation, establishment, placement, construction of such projects and structures, and it is reasonably expected that the Town will receive additional inquiries and applications, and


WHEREAS, the Town believes that the current Zoning, Subdivision of Land and Land Use Regulations do not adequately reflect the Town’s needs, goals, or concerns as to such orderly development, and 


WHEREAS, the Zoning Code of the Town has been read and interpreted that if there is no specific provision for the stated or permitted use as defined therein for a certain activity or use, it is prohibited, and all codes must protect the health, safety and welfare of the community, and to assure the orderly development of land for residential and commercial purposes in the Town, and


WHEREAS, the Town passed Local Law #2 of 2016, which was filed with the Secretary of State on October 11, 2016, which imposed a six (6) month Moratorium on solar energy farms and solar energy panels in the Town, which is due to expire on April 11, 2017, and


WHEREAS, the Town believes it to be in the best interests of all involved to make a careful study and consideration of the matter, and in doing so it needs a Moratorium for an additional period of six (6) Months, which the Town believes is the shortest period needed to complete such legislation, and


WHEREAS, this Moratorium is not meant to be prohibitive or exclusionary in nature, and during the Moratorium, applications shall be accepted and considered by the Town Board, the Zoning Board of Appeals, the Planning Board, and the Building Inspector. This Moratorium is enacted to balance the aforementioned interests and rights, and done in the narrowest possible way so as to preserve and protect such interests and rights, pending final determination by the Town Board. To avoid any extreme hardships, a variance or waiver of this Moratorium is provided for in this Local Law. The Town Board, has during the period of this Moratorium, accepted, reviewed and decided such waiver requests, and will continue to do so if requested. In accepting an application during the period of this moratorium, however, no action shall be taken other than as permitted herein.


WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford referred this proposed Local Law (Number 1P of 2017) to the Dutchess County Department of Planning pursuant to N.Y. General Municipal Law Section 239-m, and the County responded and commented and determined that it was a matter of Local Concern, and the Town Board held a public hearing on this proposed Local Law on April 10, 2017, at a Town Board Special Meeting, and 


WHEREAS, the adoption of a moratorium is a Type II action under the New York State Environmental Quality Review Act [SEQRA], and as such, no EAF, review or negative declaration is required or completed; 


NOW, BE IT RESOLVED by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford that it hereby adopts Local Law Number 1 for 2017 for an additional six (6) Month moratorium on Solar Energy Farms and Solar Energy Panels, effective upon the date of filing of this local law with the Secretary of State.
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That on April 13th, 2017, a motion was made by Joseph Norton and seconded by Linda Eurich for the passage of the above referred Resolution by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford. 
             A Roll Call vote was held, as follows:
Town Board Member 
Mark D’Agostino
voted:  Yes



Town Board Member Ryan Orton

voted:
Yes


Town Board Member 
Linda Eurich

voted:
Yes
Town Board Member Mary Weinberger 
voted:
Yes


Supervisor Joseph Norton 


voted:
Yes


The Resolution was passed by the affirmative vote of the Town Board and thereby adopted and certified this 13th day of April, 2017, Stanfordville, NY.
3. BOARD OF ASSESSMENT APPOINTMENT: A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Ryan Orton, to appoint Vincent Ferris to the Grievance Board.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes.
4. GRANGE MONTH PROCLAMATION: The following was read by Councilman Orton:
PROCLAMATION – GRANGE MONTH IN THE TOWN OF STANFORD – APRIL 2017

WHEREAS, for 150 years, the Grange has been an active force in thousands of communities across the country by promoting service to their local community and volunteerism to improve the quality of life and economic well-being of its members and fellow residents, emphasizing civic responsibility and involvement of  people in the legislative process; and providing leadership, motivation, and education to bring together rural and urban families and offering them opportunities for personal growth and individual expression, and

WHEREAS, The Grange has played a major role in the development of rural America during three centuries, advocating for legislative protection for farmers through the Granger Laws in the 1800s; promoting research and education to improve agriculture through the Cooperative Extension Service and Land Grant Colleges and working to expand mail delivery and electricity to rural areas in the 1900s; and encouraging the expansion of broadband internet service in the 2000s; and

WHEREAS, our local Stanford Grange #808 has been active in our community since its organization in Bangall on January 23, 1896, thus celebrating its 121st Anniversary in January 2017; and

WHEREAS, Stanford Grange #808 has a history of accomplishment and service in its 121 years of existence including the organization of the Stanford Fire Company in 1931, the organization of Stanford Junior Grange #414 in 1938 (the first organization for the children of the Town of Stanford), sponsoring the 1st Annual Stanford Community Day in 1959, and spearheading the building of the Stanford Free Library in 1964; and

WHEREAS, Stanford Grange #808 continues to fill needs in our community and holds community events of interest for our Town Residents including Meet the Candidates Nights for local, regional, and state candidates for public office and for Board of Education Candidates for the Pine Plains Central School District, School District Budget Meetings, a Defensive Driving Course, fundraising Penny Socials for charitable causes, co-sponsoring Creative Crossroads Art Shows, cooperatively working with many Town Organizations on community projects and events, and continues to sponsor the Annual Stanford Community Day with 2017 as the 59th year; and

WHEREAS, at the 150th Annual National Grange Convention in November 2015 in Herndon, Virginia, Stanford Grange #808 was recognized and honored as a “Distinguished Grange” by the National Grange President; and

WHEREAS, Stanford Grange #808 is the only Grange in New York State to receive this prestigious award for seven consecutive years;

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford proudly proclaims April 2017 as Grange Month and in celebration of this, the community is invited to the Grange Month & Distinguished Grange Open House on Tuesday, April 25th, 2017, at 6:30 p.m. at the Stanford Grange Hall.

Proclaimed this 13th day of April 2017 on the motion made by Ryan Orton, seconded by Joseph Norton.

Roll Call Vote as follows: Supervisor Joseph M. Norton – yes; Councilwoman Mary Weinberger – yes; Councilwoman Linda Eurich – yes; Councilman Mark D’Agostino - yes; Councilman Ryan J. Orton – yes.    Adopted and certified this 13th day of April 2017.

Town Board Minutes

4/13/17, page 4
5. LIONS CLUB AND STANFORD GRANGE’S REQUEST FOR PERMISSION TO USE THE TOWN HALL PROPERTY: This request was granted to the Lions and the Grange to use the Town Hall property on June 10th, 2017 for their annual Flea Market on a motion made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Mary Weinberger.  All certificates of insurance have been provided. Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes.
6. PERMISSION FOR GARDEN CLUB TO PLANT A TREE AT THE TOWN HALL: Permission was granted to the Stanford Garden Club to plant a crabapple tree at the Town Hall on a motion made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Ryan Orton.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes.
7. MILL LANE: The following resolution was read by Attorney Hagstrom:
                                                RESOLUTION #4B of 2017

To Discontinue, Abandon and Quit Claim any Rights
 in Mill Lane in the Town of Stanford

Motion made by Joseph Norton

Seconded by Mary Weinberger

A Resolution by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford, as follows:

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has, from time to time, maintained a piece of road that known as Mill Lane running from Millis Road to Hunns Lake Road (County Route 65) in the Town of Stanford and 

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has difficulty in the maintenance and repair of Mill Lane, including the bridge that Upper Mill Lane crosses, which has limited access and is used only by the owners of the property to which it abuts, and

WHEREAS, the owners of property on Mill Lane have requested that the Town of Stanford discontinue, abandon and quit claim any rights the Town may have in Mill Lane, so that it can be used as a driveway or private lane with title to held by Bruce M. Lisman, who owns the majority of real property on Mill Lane, with rights of access to Millis Road and Hunns Lake Road for all of the residents and land owners on Mill Lane, and maintained by the land owners and residents of Mill Lane, pursuant to the Declaration of Shared Driveway, Access Easement and Maintenance Agreement to be signed by all of the parties and recorded in the Dutchess County Clerk’s Office, and 

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford Highway Department has reviewed the request, and believes that the road should be abandoned and quit claimed to the owners of the adjacent land, and not to be a continuing expense of maintenance and repair for the Town, including the use and maintenance of the bridge which is old and would have to be modified or replaced at a significant cost to taxpayers to continue to use it as a Town Road, and when it is in fact a driveway for the adjoining properties rather than a Town thoroughfare, and that this quit claim and abandonment in no way affects the ability of the townspeople or other users to travel on Millis Road or Hunns Lake Road, a County Road, and 

WHEREAS the Town of Stanford Fire Company has also reviewed the proposed abandonment and is in support of the same, and 

WHEREAS the Town Board held a public hearing on notice to all of the property owners affected, and the same was held on November 10, 2016 at a Town Board meeting, at which time public comment was accepted.

NOW, be it resolved that The Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby finds and determines as follows:

· The property owners of the property along Mill Lane have been notified of the intended abandonment of Mill Lane by certified mail, as well as the Town Highway Superintendent and Stanford Fire Department, for the Town Board discontinue the use of Mill Lane as a Town Road or travelled way, pursuant to Highway Law Section 205, with the Town releasing, abandoning, quit claiming and remising any rights it might have had in the travelled roadway property known as Mill Lane.

· The property owners shall execute the deed, accepting the transfer of the property, and releasing the Town of Stanford in writing to any further maintenance, liability, compensation or challenge to the discontinuance. Said deed to Bruce M. Lisman of the fee interest of Mill Lane shall contain the easements or rights of 
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way for ingress and egress over Mill Lane for all adjoining property owners. Upper Mill Lane will be kept in a safe and useable condition for pedestrians.  At the time of the recording of the Deed, the Parties who are receiving the property or easements shall sign the Declaration of Shared Driveway, Access Easement and Maintenance Agreement (the “Declaration”).

· That the Town Board and the Town Highway Superintendent have determined that the property known as Mill Lane has no value to the Town, and in fact is a liability and expense to the Town, and it abandons and quit claims any rights it may have or may have had in the same. Such abandonment is also done pursuant to Highway Law Section 205, and the abandonment will not result in any hardship or injustice to the owner or the occupant of Mill Lane, as access and maintenance shall continue to be provided to all owners and occupants pursuant to the easements and the Declaration, with access to the Town Road Millis Road, and County Road Hunns Lake Road. 

· The Town Board directs that the Attorney to the Town prepare a quit claim deed, TP-584 and RP-5217, to be signed by the Supervisor pursuant to this resolution, which quit claims any right, title and interest in and to Mill Lane, if any, held by the Town of Stanford, subject to the rights of each of the property owners for an easement for ingress and egress over the same to their respective properties, and the Declaration. The grantees, being Bruce M. Lisman and the easement or right of way holders shall also sign the deed, or such acceptance and release shall be incorporated into the Declaration.

· The Town shall immediately post warning signs at the Bridge as its current condition is unsafe even for pedestrians.

· Bruce M. Lisman shall pay the fees of the recording of the documents. This resolution shall take effect immediately.

Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes.

The foregoing Resolution, #4B of 2017, was adopted and certified this 13th day of April 2017.

8. SOLICIT BIDS FOR CEMETERY WORK: A motion was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Joseph Norton, to approve the Historical Society’s request for a bid to be placed for a survey and evaluation to identify 150 gravestones in five of the Town’s cemeteries.   Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes.  The bids will be accepted until Monday, May 8th at Noon.

9. APPOINT AND ADVERTISE FOR RECREATION COMMISSION MEMBERS: A motion was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to advertise for a Recreation Commission volunteer member, and to appoint Sara Knickerbocker to one of the two open seats on the Commission, as recommended by the Recreation Commission.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes.
10. SOLAR MORATORIUM WAIVER RESOLUTION: The following resolution was offered by Supervisor Joseph Norton, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, as follows: 
RESOLUTION #4C OF 2017

TO GRANT A SOLAR MORATORIUM WAIVER


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has passed solar energy moratorium six months ago, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has extended the moratorium for another six months, and


WHEREAS, the Moratorium contains a waiver clause for a private property owner to erect a ground mounted solar array (all roof mounted solar arrays are exempt from the moratorium for private residences), and

NOW BE IT RESOLVED that Mr. Eric Peterson’s property, after review and examination by the Town of Stanford Planning Board and the Zoning Board of Appeals, be granted a waiver, and,
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BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that Mr. Peterson be directed to the Town of Stanford Building Inspector to secure the proper permits and inspections needed to complete his proposed solar array project on his property on Conklin Hill Road.

A Roll Call Vote to approve this waiver resolution was as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes.

The foregoing Resolution, #4C of 2017, was adopted and certified this 13day of April 2017.

11. RESIGNATION LETTER FROM THE MASTER PLAN REVIEW COMMITTEE: A letter of resignation was received from Thomas Dewhirst who had served on the Draft Master Plan Review Committee.  His resignation was accepted on a motion made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Ryan Orton.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes.

12. TRANSFER STATION TIME KEEPING SYSTEM: A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, to install a device at the Transfer Station to record employee 
working hours that will feed into the computer system, at a cost of $279 plus a cable and a protection plan for $34 per year.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes.
13. SATURDAY AND EVENING HOURS FOR THE TOWN CLERK: Discussion ensued with the town clerk regarding Saturday and Wednesday evening hours that her office was to be open to accommodate residents who could not take time off from work during the weekdays. Clerk Bell admitted that the clerk’s office had not been open on any Wednesday evenings or Saturday mornings as required by board resolution of 2016. The town board was concerned of the unilateral decision by the clerk not to open the clerk’s office as required by board resolution and particularly not to notify the town board of her unilateral decision. Councilwoman Mary Weinberger indicted "the town board allocated hours specifically to cover the Wednesday evening and Saturday morning office hours to be covered by the second deputy clerk Mary Dalton since it is important we provide this service to the residents who cannot come to town hall or take time off from work during the day." Councilwoman Eurich said "Saturdays are important for the weekenders and those from Hunns Lake and Upton Lake who cannot come to town hall during the week". The Town clerk responded that she will talk to deputy clerk Dalton and let us know. Deputy Clerk Mary Dalton indicated she did not want to work the Wednesday/Saturday hours.

14. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the March 9th Town Board Meeting and the April 10th Special Meeting and Workshop were approved as written on a motion made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Joseph Norton.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes.
15. EXECUTIVE SESSION: Joseph Norton made a motion to close the regular meeting at 8:15 PM and go into an Executive Session regarding litigation, seconded by Ryan Orton.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes.

A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Linda Eurich, at 9:00 PM to go out of the Executive Session and go back into the regular meeting.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes.

A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to permit Dorothy Burdick, the Town Historian, to post information on various Town organizations on the Town bulletin board.  Councilman Orton suggested that he work with Mrs. Burdick on a schedule for these postings.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes.

A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to advertise for a Data Collector for the Assessor.  A job description will be done by Assessor Gotovich.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – abstained; Ryan Orton – yes.
With no other business to attend to, a motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to adjourn the meeting at 9:02 PM.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.
______________________________

Ritamary Bell

Town Clerk

